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Gold Healthy Schools Success Story 18/19
Name of school: Cherry Garden Special School, Headteacher, Teresa Neary 

	Background & Needs Analysis
The school provides for pupils with severe and complex learning difficulties. All the pupils have a statement of special educational needs. 
We carried out observations across all classes at both snack time and lunchtime with regards to the healthy choices pupils made. From these observations we noticed that 40% of pupils were eating less than a portion of fruit at snack time and 38% of pupils were eating less than one portion of vegetables at dinner time. We ran a healthy eating workshop in the summer term and only three families attended; we were keen to engage with more families on this priority.
At playtimes, we identified a group of KS2 pupils who were engaging in fewer than 10 minutes of physical activity (PA) during the 40 minute session. We observed that these pupils were not motivated to engage in physical activity and made a limited number of interactions during play.
	Demonstrating the Impact thorough Creativity & Innovation

Priority 1: Promoting healthy eating 
· 164% increase in children taking part in healthy cooking skills lessons 6 times per term
· 63% reduction in children not trying any vegetables and/or salad at lunchtime

· 63% reduction in children not trying any fruit at snack time

· 38 families attended the family fun day and took part in activities such as juicing apples and boxing lessons. 
· In the past two months 28 people have accessed the healthy bodies area of the school website for cooking ideas and information about sports activities.

· 100% of children are now involved with either looking after the garden or growing food in school.
Key strategies:

· Fruit and vegetable reward & challenge charts

· Healthy recipe kits created and shared by staff

· New school gardener appointed to lead regular sessions

· Signposting of ideas and information for parents on the school website

· Occupational therapist support to source adapted cooking equipment

· Food exploration sessions for tactile defensive pupils and those nervous to try new foods
· Review & development of curriculum maps & schemes of work
Priority 2: Promoting physical exercise in the KS2 playground

· 100% of target pupils involved in at least 10 minutes of physical activity during play 

· 150% increase in pupils making at least 5 communication requests or comments during the lunchtime break. 3 out of 5 children were observed to make 10 or more communication requests or comments.
· 150% increase in the number of physical sensory activities available 

Key strategies:

· A range of sensory physical activities available every day in the new ‘balance, bounce and spin’ area
· Structured 15 minute sessions led by the teacher on duty including a range of motivating games and dance sessions
· A staff ‘Communication Champion’ worked to increase the visual communication resources available in the playground
· New links developed with local schools and organisations to provide spaces and teaching for sports activities, with a group of pupils accessing trampolining sessions off site once a week (at CoLA) and a coach from Millwall FC runs weekly sessions in school for targeted children
· Parents have been encouraged to engage with PAs  with their children at school, all parents have now been invited to join their child’s class for a swimming session, in order to build their confidence in taking their child swimming and to see their progress 
Unintended outcomes and the wider impact
Reviewing our outdoor provision more widely has helped us to focus on developing links within the community and gaining access to a wider range of outdoor opportunities for the pupils. We are now using a local nature reserve for weekly sessions, which has had a very positive impact on some pupils’ behaviour. We have also started up a regular link with Surrey Docks Farm, which is allowing pupils to develop their knowledge of where food comes from, collecting eggs, picking vegetables and making butter from milk.

Staff have shared their ideas for recipes they cook at home, with a wide range of cultures reflected, and some members of staff have gone on to cook the recipes from school at home, as they have seen how easy they are to prepare.

All pupils across the school have made good progress with their ball skills and general gross motor skills contributing to the pupils’ physical development assessment targets. They are also developing a greater awareness of team games.


	Leadership
The project was led by the PSED Coordinator alongside the Head .  All members of staff in the school were involved in identifying solutions and implementing these.
“Children, even fussy eaters, are now eating more fresh vegetables from the selection at lunch and have been really motivated by the challenge charts.” 

“Pupils have enjoyed the new healthy cooking sessions and as a result are now willing to try new vegetables and the ingredients used.”
	

	[image: image1.png]



	

	How your school has embedded and sustained the interventions/activities with the support from partners and providers
On-going partnerships have been developed with community organisations and the school is working collaboratively with Surrey Docks Farm to develop a programme of activities and workshops for pupils with additional needs. The school is continuing to develop a range of healthy cooking activities to engage pupils and parents with healthy eating, and this work is shared through the school’s learning portal for school staff to utilise. The school aims to continue to increase engagement with parents through a series of family days to include the whole family and wider community.
Within school, we are developing a set of different activities for the playground to be rotated at different times of year to keep the activities engaging and exciting. The summer term activities will be themed around our sports day events, allowing the pupils to practise key skills ready for the sports day competition. On-going playground observations will be used to ensure that good practice continues and to identify any children that need extra attention.

On the healthy bodies section of the school website, the school now signposts parents to a range of local sports activities that are available for children with additional needs

	Hot Tips – what not to do!
Consider weather restrictions or occasional staff absence - at certain times of the year, it has been a challenge keeping up the rota of structured activities in the playground,. However, over time, we have increased the alternative physical activities available indoors for times when there is wet play. There is an option for physical activity in the hall at these times for those that are most in need of this.

Fully plan resources - involving all children in growing vegetables in the garden has been a challenge due to lack of skilled staff to teach this area. Staffing pressures mean that it has not yet been possible to release someone to cover this area while we have been without a gardener.

	Further Impact & Sustainability (after one year)
As we have been preparing for and carrying out a move to a new school building, the areas we addressed in our original action plan have been taken in to account and incorporated into the resources that are available in the new building. The new cooking room allows every pupil to access regular cooking lessons and budget has been used to stock this area with all of the equipment needed, including adapted equipment suggested by the OT during initial research. Most classes now have a weekly cooking session, increased from fortnightly sessions previously. The systems that were put in place to encourage healthy eating continue to be used and there have been regular meetings with the catering team to ensure that the range of fruit and vegetables on offer at meal times are appropriate and varied.
A new gardening area with wheelchair accessible raised planting beds has been created and the science coordinator is providing resources for gardening lessons. With a dedicated space now available, the lack of a school gardener should no longer be an issue, as class groups can plan and teach sessions throughout the week meaning that all pupils are able to help to grow food in the garden. Nature reserve sessions have continued to expand to include a greater number of pupils. Weekly nature reserve sessions have involved 45% of pupils in the past year.
The new playground spaces provide a much wider variety of physical challenge and engaging activities for all pupils. We continue to use a rota of activities to encourage less active pupils to take part in sports and active games. The new football pitch has proved to be very popular with the KS2 pupils and having a dedicated space for ball games has encouraged a broader range of pupils to access these, who were previously less engaged. We have been able to create a dedicated balance, bounce and spin sensory area in a separate part of the playground, meaning that these activities are available throughout the school day, rather than just at playtimes, for pupils to access regular sensory or activity breaks.
With many changes in the move to the new building, there have been opportunities to develop more motivating and well organised resources; however, some community links which had built up over time have been lost due to the increased distance from the school, and it will be a focus for the coming months to develop new links with the local nature reserve and sports facilities.
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Bike races have been a popular playtime activity
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